MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 21st July 2011 in the Committee Room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  Commenced at 7.30pm.  

Members present: Cllr Henwood (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr Sue Wheeler, Cllr Steve Wheeler, Cllr Watley, Cllr Brown, Cllr Town, Cllr Frost and Cllr Dean.  Also Mrs R Nelson (Treasurer) and County Cllr Ann Naylor 

Apologies for absence were received from: 

Cllr Mary Spiers; Cllr Ann Thomas; Mrs S Barnes (Parish Clerk) – on holiday

Also present: Terry Smith, Herald Magazine, Mr Neil McCarthy and Mr Scott Norris.

AMENDMENTS

The minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 16th June 2011 were signed by Cllr Henwood as a correct record. 

DECLARATION OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

OPEN FORUM

No questions were raised in Open Forum.

CORRESPONDENCE

1609
A letter of thanks for the donation of £650 towards the running costs of the swimming pool had been received from Blackmore School.   Mrs Nelson will provide a copy of the availability times to Mr Smith for the Herald.

1610
The Clerk had received letters (7 Jun 11 and 23 Jun 11) from BBC regarding the proposed new method of funding Parish Councils.    These would be discussed later in the meeting (under Finance). 

BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS

1611
County Councillor’s report


Cllr Naylor outlined the recent problems being experienced, in particular by Southern Cross, which has several old people’s homes in the local area (although not Brentwood).    She expressed her concerns at the future situation surrounding around half a dozen people who had no access to lifts in their homes and she is monitoring the situation.      


Borough Councillors’ reports


Cllr Keeble reported that the judicial review had rejected the Travellers’ case and the Parish is now back in the same position it faced around 12 months’ ago.   It is expected that the Inspector will give his decision within the next 2 weeks, which is likely to give them temporary residence for a period of 2 years.    It is not known whether the 2 year period will be backdated to the original date on which the travellers came onto the site.   The Council has been advised that it would cost a minimum of around £10-£15K to continue action against the travellers.   The risk from the dispersion of Dale Farm residents was acknowledged and it was noted that travellers have already been seen (by Cllrs Wheeler and Watley) in the Blackmore/Hook End area.


The decision had been given to retain the existing Town Hall.    The building will be renovated to include a number of new offices.  Further planning/consultancy work will now be undertaken. 


Cllr Henwood reported that she had visited the three plots of land currently available for sale with Helen Shackleton from Flagship, with a view to building 20 affordable houses for parishioners.    The reaction was very positive and the representative will have further discussions with the Council Planning Department.


Cllr Henwood outlined her recent discussions with social services, health visitors and the Adaption Officer from BBC etc. who are responsible for Charlie Marsden.   A suitable local house is no longer available for him as it has been offered to a family from the East Ham estate.     Cllr Naylor explained that adapting houses can be very expensive and time-consuming.   Charlie’s parents have stressed the importance of him moving back into the Blackmore area, to be with friends and close contacts.     In response to her query, Councillors considered that it was not appropriate for the Parish Council to be involved in or associated with any appeal for funds which Cllr Henwood might choose to run.


Cllr Keeble reported that No Waiting signs and lines have been approved for installation outside Blackmore school.  Until these are in place, two vehicles will be parked towards the Village Hall to slow down through traffic.          


REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE

1612
FINANCE

The following cheques were approved for payment and signed:


£
Addressee
Description


-
Essex Pension Fund
July pension contribution


-
S Barnes
July salary


-
HM Revenue & Customs
July tax/NI contributions


75.00
Petty cash


-
R Nelson
Bookkeeping and £24.94 in expenses


357.00
Matthews plants
Parish planters etc.


1220.00
Kelhatch Press
Herald magazine publication


68.38
Veolia Water
Water to Blackmore playing field


17.57
Veolia Water
Water to Blackmore war memorial


169.50
Heatherland Ltd
Parish skip hire


853.19
M D Landscapes
Grass cutting


222.80
BBC
Trade waste for Blackmore cemetery


56.00
P Nelson
Grass cutting (Blackmore area)


90.00
K Wright
Grass cutting (Hook End/Wyatts Green area)


203.00
M Dean
Maintenance and cleaning of bus shelters

It was noted that until the new Maintenance contractor commenced operations, payment was being made direct to three grass cutting and general maintenance workers, including a Parish Councillor.    Cllr Bennett stressed that whilst this was not generally permitted under the rules governing Parish Councils, as the maintenance business is currently being handed over from the former contractor to the new contractor, the Council had no alternative but to pay direct.    However this situation will cease immediately the new contractor commences work in early August.     

In this regard, it was noted that the new contractor will be charging £12.50 per hour.    It is understood that he will be meeting with the current grass cutters/maintenance workers to discuss future arrangements.   The appointment will initially be for a three month trial period.

Receipts:

Nothing to report.

Payments:


Nothing to report

1613 
FINANCIAL POWERS


Mrs Nelson presented the figures for June 2011.  Although these were slightly above budget it was noted that they included the significant annual cost of dog & litter bin collection for 2011-12, which distorted the respective maintenance categories under Environment, Recreation and Millennium Park.     As the financial year progresses, these areas should return nearer to budget although the Recreation area is running high, due to agreed additional works. 


The Treasurer reported on her recent meeting with Barclays Bank when arrangements had been agreed for the bank to accept cheques (in particular Herald advertisement payments) made payable to either Blackmore, Hook End & Wyatts Green PC or just Blackmore Parish Council.    The bank had requested a new mandate form including all Councillors who are authorised to sign cheques etc.    They advised that this should also include both the Parish Clerk and Treasurer so that they could speak to the bank on behalf of the PC and also to draw funds as and when required.  However, in line with current arrangements, the Parish Clerk and Treasurer will not have signing rights on the account.      The Treasurer distributed bank forms for completion and will liaise with Councillors over the next month to obtain the necessary signatures and supporting documentation for Barclays Bank.


The Treasurer reported that the Internal Audit had been completed without problems or adverse criticism.    Papers will now be forwarded to the Audit Commission for the external audit and in this regard, the Annual Return form was approved and signed by Cllr Henwood and the Treasurer.


Cllr Bennett outlined the history regarding the discretionary grants awarded to Parish Councils.    Despite having given BBC a large amount of information about the work undertaken by our and other PCs, the Borough Council has presented a new scheme which will be costly, time-consuming, has to be undertaken annually and is unlikely to eliminate the current “double-taxation” situation.     The scheme requires the PC to prepare a budget by mid-October in order to support its request for funding for the subsequent financial year.    Cllr Bennett expressed his grave concerns about the operation of this new scheme.    He will be attending a meeting on 23rd August 2011 (with Cllr Henwood) to discuss the Parish Council’s views about the discretionary grants and the new funding scheme.   Notwithstanding, he considers that BBC will proceed with their suggested scheme.    He stressed that all figures would have to be reasonable.    The discretionary grant allocated to all Parishes totals around £100K, which is a “drop in the ocean” when compared with the total BBC budget.    It was noted that any shortfall would have to be met from the Parish Precept.
Cllr Bennett had prepared a letter to BBC setting out the Parish Council’s views.    The Council approved this letter and it will be sent before the deadline date of 31st July 2011.    


Cllr Keeble explained that the proposed new scheme provides an opportunity for funds to be requested by local voluntary groups for specific projects.  This might be a possible option for the Village Halls to obtain additional finance.

1614
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING


Nothing new to report.

1615
COMMUNITY BUS



Mrs Nelson reported that one of the recent bus users had been caught speeding;   the Clerk has completed the relevant forms and returned these to the Police.     Cllr Bennett queried whether there had been any feedback from the special user groups following the increase in their fees as recently agreed.    Mrs Barnes will be asked to confirm that information on the new rates had been distributed to the various groups as necessary.

1616
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


Cllr Henwood was pleased to report that a Youth Worker had now been appointed to assist at the Youth Centre.

1617
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)


This has now been sanded;    all is going well.   

1618
MOBILE LIBRARY

Nothign new to report.

1619
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION


Nothing to report at present. Meeting in September.

1620
 ROADWAY RENTS (2011)


Invoiced – pending payment

BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

1621
 PROGRESS REPORT


Cllr Keeble reported he was continuing to get a fireworks committee together to help organise the annual display.  In this regard, Cllr Keeble requested a budget for the purchase of the fireworks;  an amount of £2,750 was approved.   All other matters for advertising, i.e. entrance fees, times etc. remain unchanged.     


The date of Friday 9th September was confirmed for the Fireworks Quiz evening.  Tickets will be £8.50 (checked and confirmed to be the same as 2010).    Mrs Barnes will prepare the tickets and Mr Smith will prepare advertising.

PLANNING COMMITTEE


The Planning Committee had met on 11th July 2011 at Anvil House, Blacksmiths Alley, Blackmore when the following planning applications were discussed.    Copies of the minutes were distributed prior to the meeting and all are in accordance with the information supplied.


Due to the irregular receipt of planning documents, Cllr Watley proposed to hold Planning meetings every two weeks, commencing September 2011.


Cllr Watley reported that the application submitted regarding Bridge House (just behind the pond) has gone to appeal.  He also confirmed that the application for kennels has again been rejected by the Parish Council.


Mrs Nelson reported that she had received a telephone call from BBC chasing a response to an application on a Kelvedon Hatch property.   Whilst she had explained to the Council official that this was not in the Blackmore parish, Cllr Henwood will check in the Parish Clerk’s office to see if the relevant papers are there so that they can be forwarded to Kelvedon Hatch PC or returned to BBC.  Cllr Henwood will also check the office regularly to collect any plans that have been delivered during the Clerk’s holiday.

1622
 PLANS


11.7.11  -  BRW/417/2011;  BRW/405/2011;  BRW/414/2011;  BRW/408/2011


One set will be dealt with after this meeting.

1623
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES


Bluebell Farm - Spriggs Lane, Blackmore (mobile home)  


Plot 3, Oak Tree farm, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore, CM4 0PZ – review has rejected the Travellers’ appeal but it is anticipated that they will be granted temporary residency.


Land adjacent to Oak Fold, Hook End Rd, Hook End  


Kiln Farm, Mountnessing Rd, Blackmore 


Cllr Watley reported that he will, in future, list all the Outstanding Enforcement Issues at the bottom of the minutes from each Parish Planning meeting, asking for BBC to respond on the latest situation.    This should prompt BBC to review such issues and avoid them being overlooked.


Action required: Nil

ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

A Meeting of the Environment Committee had been held on Monday 11th July 2011 at Crosshouse, Blackmore.   The items below were in accordance with the minutes with the following updates.

1624
Drain Clearance and Road Sweeping – as per July’s committee minutes


All have been swept and drains cleared.

1625
Village speed - as per July’s committee minutes

The Committee have asked the Clerk to contact BBC again as vehicles are still speeding which causes concern and the VAS signs seem to be set too high.

1626
Allotments

Cllr Watley and Cllr Keeble will meet to discuss the next step

1627
Ponds & posts by pond


Cllr Town is liaising with Mr Brown for the loan of his boat to reach the island for tidying etc now that the ducklings are nearly full-grown.   In the meantime, the new maintenance contractor has been shown the work that is needed around the pond and the green.

1628
Road signs - as per July’s committee minutes


Monitoring.  

1629
Blacksmith’s Alley – as per July’s committee minutes


Still pending the arrival of the second sign as ordered with Adrian Tidbury in Jan 2011.  Nothing new to report

1630
Gunnells Corner – pavement (wheelchair access)

 
Cllr Dean reported that whilst the trees and overgrown shrubs have been cut back, the footpath still needs to be widened as it remains impossible to push a wheelchair along the path in this area.    Cllr Henwood will contact Highways to prioritise this work.

1631
Planters


All planters have been planted by Matthews and are looking excellent.  A list of volunteer waterers has been drawn up (as shown in the Environment minutes).  A volunteer is still needed for the war memorial planter (Cllr Town will ask Peter Wood) and the owner of “Willowbrook” has offered to look after the planter at Gunnells Corner.   The Clerk will arrange a thank you £15 plant voucher to each volunteer at the end of the year.   Cllr Frost suggested that Matthews might like to put up a small sign advertising their work.  Cllr Town confirmed that this offer has already been made to Matthews and a sign on the village roundabout (soon to be refurbished), might be the best option.

1632
Duck sign – this had been knocked down during the Village Fayre;   it has been included on the jobs schedule for the new maintenance contractor.

1633
Seat on the main Village Green – Has been broken;  it was agreed that this will be repaired;  the Parish Clerk to organise.


AOB


Cllr Town proposed another Parish Clean up in addition to the Spring Clean.  This was 
seconded by Cllr Keeble and most were all in favour.  Cllr Town will organise date.


The bridge opposite Meadow Rise leading into St Lawrence’s field has been reported as being in poor condition.  Missing slats on the bridge over the ditch near Green Lane were also reported;  the Clerk to instruct the new maintenance contractor to repair as necessary.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  Monday 8th August 2011 – 7.30pm – Crosse House, Blackmore


enw2oHenwood

HERALD MAGAZINE

1634
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith reported all was going well with two of the outstanding potential bad debts being settled;  advertisements from the remaining company are no longer being included in the magazine.  Mr Smith advised that there was still a waiting list of interested advertisers so it was a healthy situation in which to be.  The possibility of a colour cover will be investigated further by Mr Smith.   He reminded Parish Council contributors that the deadline for copy for the autumn issue is 29th July 2011.    

RECREATION COMMITTEE

1635
A Meeting of the Recreation Committee had been held during the month but no minutes had been issued.     Cllr Sue Wheeler confirmed her agreement to be Chairman of this Committee for the time being.      The following specific items were reviewed: 


Ted Marriage Recreation Field

a)  There had been a problem with dog litter bins not being emptied;  this has now been resolved and all is in order.


Mill Lane Play area


a)  The stile is in bad condition but is on the new maintenance contractor’s work schedule.


Walter Hobbs Recreation Field


a)  Football pitches P.L.T./Goal mouths – Cllr Keeble has “repaired” the goalmouth areas, incurring a small cost.


b)  Dog bin – This is still in the wrong place and consequently had not been emptied by BBC.  Despite this, people had continued to use the bin until it was overflowing.  Cllr Keeble undertook the very unpleasant task of emptying the bin and the new maintenance contractor will be requsted to move it to the correct location as a matter of priority.  Action Parish Clerk 


g)  Aerial runway – Mrs Barnes had stressed that the land below and around the aerial runway needed attention.    This will be followed up (as a special project) once the new maintenance man commences work.     



Other Business – 


1)  Millennium Park – strimming needed round seats and other furniture.  The new contractor is/will be made aware.



Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday 13th September 2011 – 7.00pm – Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.

CLERK’S REPORT

1636
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Planning
8.8.11    
8.15 pm
Anvil House, Blacksmiths Alley, Blackmore


Recreation
13.9.11
7.00 pm
Tipps Cross R Hall


Environment
8.8.11
7.30 pm
Crosse house


Millennium Park
August
Date to be set once Fireworks team assembled


Tipps X Trustees 
6.9.11
8.00 pm
Tipps Cross R Hall


Policy & Resources
18.8.11
7.30 pm
Tipps Cross R Hall (apologies Sue Wheeler)


Parish Council 
21.7.11
7.30 pm
Tipps Cross R Hall


OTHER ITEMS

1637   
Maintenance contract


On behalf of the Clerk, Cllr Bennett reported that Ryan, the former maintenance contractor, was still holding some Parish property and equipment.   The Clerk is asked to liaise with Ryan and/or Mr R Potter if necessary to arrange return of these items.


The new maintenance contractor has asked whether it would be possible to have a small store for the Parish equipment and materials somewhere within the Parish.    Such a store would have to be secure and bolted to the ground.   Cllr Keeble thought that somewhere in the MUGA area might be possible.   This will be progressed by the Clerk with the new maintenance contractor.


The Council again stressed that the appointment of the new 
maintenance contractor must be on a three month trial basis and works monitored by the relevant committees to ensure satisfactory completion.    


ANY OTHER BUSINESS – (for discussion only)

1638
Cllr Town reported that the local Co-operative Store had failed to open until 9.30 a.m. on a recent Saturday morning.    It was agreed that this was an unsatisfactory situation and the position would be monitored.    No progress had been made on removing or changing the advertising panels in the Co-op window (these appear to be issued to stores on a national basis).

1639
It was noted that the Bushcade lorries were again cutting through the centre of the village;  Cllr Keeble confirmed that he has reported this to Highways.

1640
Cllr Steve Wheeler informed the meeting of the work he has been doing in getting together an up-to-date map of the Parish.   He was congratulated on this work as the end result will be of help to all Parish Councillors and the Clerk.   Cllr Bennett requested a copy (if available) for his discussions with BBC on 23rd August.

1641
Cllr Frost reported that the Blackmore website was currently very out of date.  Whilst this was acknowledged, no-one is currently available to update the site.    It is likely to be too time-consuming for the Clerk to include within her responsibilities.   A volunteer would be very welcome.

1642
Cllr Frost reported that the hedge in front of the Harringtons’ house in the village centre was still very overgrown and extending over the footpath.    The Clerk is asked to follow this up.

1643
Cllr Frost reported that the Woodland Trust is currently offering – free of charge – a minimum of 105 saplings for Councils and other groups to plant on their land.    Whilst this is a good offer in principle, it was decided that saplings are too small/vulnerable and require too much time and attention to grow on.

1644
It was noted that the Clerk has written to BBC regarding the driveway which has been laid over the greensward at “Oaklands”, Wyatts Green Road;  this will be progressed with Highways.

1645
In response to Cllr Keeble’s enquiry, Cllr Bennett confirmed that it is not possible for the new skate-park project to be handled under the auspices of the Parish Council for VAT purposes.

There being no further business, the Meeting closed at  10.00 p.m.



